In 2012, Yemen made a minimal advancement in efforts to eliminate the worst forms of child labor. The Government's Central Statistical Office coordinated with ILO-IPEC to release the results of the 2010 National Child Labor Survey. However, gaps in laws, enforcement, policies, and programs to combat child labor remain. Laws on the minimum age for work are contradictory, there is no information available on whether enforcement actions were taken during the period, and the child labor policy has not been implemented for more than 5 years. Both the Yemeni army and rebel groups continue to recruit and use children in combat roles in the country's internal conflict. No evidence was found of government efforts to end the recruitment of children or to provide demobilization and rehabilitation services to children. In addition to child soldiering, children in Yemen are engaged in the worst forms of child labor, particularly in dangerous activities in the fishing industry and agriculture.

Statistics on Working Children and Education

Children	Age	Percent
Working	5-14 yrs.	15.4 (978,915)
Attending School	5-14 yrs.	58.5
Combining Work and School	7-14 yrs.	12.7
Primary Completion Rate		62.9

Sources:

Primary completion rate: Data from 2011, published by UNESCO Institute for Statistics, 2013.(1)

All other data: Understanding Children's Work Project's analysis of statistics from MICS3 Survey, 2006.(2)

Prevalence and Sectoral Distribution of the Worst Forms of Child Labor

Children in Yemen are engaged in the worst forms of child labor in dangerous activities in the fishing industry and agriculture, and in armed conflict.(3-8)

According to the 2010 National Child Labor Survey (NCLS), approximately 1,309,000 Yemeni children are child laborers, 56.1 percent or 734, 349 of whom are engaged in agriculture.(8) (Data from this survey were not available in time for analysis prior to the release of this report and are not included in the data table above.) Although the extent of their involvement is unknown, children, mainly boys, engage in dangerous agricultural work activities around the production of *qat*, a mild narcotic legal in Yemen, and in the



production of cereals, fruits, and vegetables.(5, 7-9) Through this work, they are exposed to pesticides, injuries related to the usage of tools and machinery, excessive working hours, and heavy equipment.(5, 7) Children engaged in fishing are exposed to extreme temperatures, dangerous tools, and the risk of drowning.(6, 9)

Children in Yemen are vulnerable to recruitment and engagement in the ongoing civil conflict. (3, 4) During the reporting period, children were observed in the ranks of the Central Security Forces, the Republican Guard, and the First Armored Division. (10) Both the Yemeni army and tribal-based factions continued to recruit and deploy children as soldiers, porters, and spies in internal struggles in the north and south. (11-19) Rebel groups have been reported as using children as human shields. (20) Although determining precise ages is a problem due to the low number of birth registrations, reports have indicated that military units have recruited children as young as age 11. (21)

Children are engaged in dangerous work in rock quarries and mines. (5) They also work in welding and glass shops, where they are subject to injury from tools and equipment. (5) Some children work in construction and auto shops, where they risk injuries from tools and equipment. (5, 8) Children working in waste dumps are exposed to numerous health risks, including bodily injury, disease and parasite infections, and tetanus. (22) According to the NCLS, 500,000 children work in the streets. (23) The specific activities performed by these children and the hazards they may face are unknown.

Children, primarily girls, work in domestic service in which they face long hours of work, the inability to leave their employer's home, as well as physical and sexual abuse. Children who work in restaurants also are at risk of sexual abuse. (5, 8)

Yemeni children are trafficked to Saudi Arabia for commercial sexual exploitation, forced labor, and the smuggling of *qat*,

Yemen

which is illegal in Saudi Arabia. Once in Saudi Arabia, these children are exposed to a variety of dangers, including work as *qat* vendors and beggars, and are at risk of commercial sexual exploitation.(24-26) Yemeni children are also trafficked to Saudi Arabia for forced begging.(27) Some Yemeni children in transit to Saudi Arabia have reportedly been abducted by Yemeni rebel groups to serve as combatants.(28)

There are reports of rural children who are trafficked within Yemen to hotels in Aden, Sana'a, Taiz, Hudeidah, and other cities for commercial sexual exploitation.(25, 28) Citizens from Saudi Arabia and other Gulf countries further fuel the demand for commercial sexual exploitation of children in urban areas.(25) Saudi tourists marry Yemeni girls in fake marriages, which can last up to a few months before the tourist either deserts the girl and returns to his country, or takes her back to Saudi Arabia where she is subjected to sex trafficking or abandonment on the streets.(26, 28, 29) Children are also trafficked internally to Aden and Sana'a for forced labor, domestic service, begging, street vending, and to work as unskilled laborers.(25)

Access to education in Yemen remains a serious problem. According to UNESCO, Yemen has a gross enrollment rate of 72 percent, making it one of the 10 countries in the world with the lowest enrollment. (30, 31) Cultural norms and lack of access deter enrollment among children from poor rural areas. (32) Poor rural girls are the most vulnerable to early drop out. (31, 33) Gender inequity in Yemen is apparent in the public schools. For example, according to a recent Save the Children Sweden study, less than half of all boys attend secondary school while only slightly more than 25 percent of girls attend. (26) Parents often pull girls out of school so they can get married, and they rarely finish their education after marriage; there is no minimum age for marriage in Yemen. (34, 35)

In June 2011, Global Communities (formerly CHF International) reported that the internal conflict further reduced enrollment rates through the premature closure of schools at the end of the academic year. Many children have not yet returned to school due to high levels of violence, the nonexistence or destruction of school buildings, the takeover of schools by progovernment and antigovernment forces, and internal displacement of persons in the south. (9, 36) Furthermore, a recent study by Oxfam reported that a significant number of households admitted to pulling their children out of school and putting them to work due to household economic and food security concerns. (37)

Laws and Regulations on the Worst Forms of Child Labor

Law No. 45 on Child Rights sets the minimum age for employment at 15, requires that all working children ages 15 to 18 have a formal contract and medical coverage, and stipulates that they should not work more than 6 hours a day.(14, 38, 39) Ministerial Order No. 56 (an amendment to Law No. 45) includes a list of hazardous work that identifies 57 types of jobs banned to children under age 18.(38)

International Conventions and Selected Laws on Child Labor and Education

Ese est.	C138, Minimum Age	1
ATION	C182, Worst Forms of Child Labor	1
	CRC	✓
	CRC Optional Protocol on Armed Conflict	1
	CRC Optional Protocol on the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography	✓
	Palermo Protocol on Trafficking in Persons	1
	Minimum Age for Work	15
	Minimum Age for Hazardous Work	18
SCHOOL	Compulsory Education Age	15
	Free Public Education	Yes

However, Labor Law No. 5 sets different limits which appear to contradict Ministerial Order No. 56 of 2004 and it is unclear which law takes precedence.(40) Labor Law No. 5 sets the maximum hours for working children under age 15 at 7 hours a day and 42 hours a week and establishes a minimum age for hazardous work at 15. It also prohibits children under that age from engaging in arduous work, work in harmful industries, or work that is socially damaging.(39, 41) Labor Law No. 5 requires employers to get written consent from a parent or guardian before employing someone under age 15.(41, 42)

Ministerial Order No. 56 prohibits the use of children under age 18 in pornography, forced labor, illicit activities, and human and drug trafficking.(13) Both the Child Rights Act and Ministerial Order No. 56 prohibit the incitement of a child into prostitution.(13, 39) Ministerial Order No. 56

stipulates prison sentences for those who force children into prostitution.(13)

The Child Rights Act and Ministerial Order No. 56 prohibit the involvement of children in armed conflicts. (13, 26) Yemen does not have compulsory military recruitment, and the voluntary recruitment age is 18.(26, 43)

Education is compulsory and free from age 6 until age 15.(44)

Institutional Mechanisms for Coordination and **Enforcement**

The National Steering Committee to Combat Child Labor coordinates child labor issues in Yemen. This committee consists of representatives from the Ministry of Social Affairs and Labor (MOSAL), the Higher Council for Motherhood and Childhood (HCMC), the Chamber of Commerce, ILO-IPEC, and local NGOs.(45) The last Steering Committee meeting, held in September 2011, focused on how to secure future funding to combat child labor.(46)

The MOSAL Child Labor Unit (CLU), the Ministry of Interior (MOI), and the Ministry of Justice (MOJ) are all responsible for the enforcement of child labor laws.(47) CLU conducts inspections and informs MOI of any violations.(47) The police investigate cases brought to MOI, and MOJ prosecutes and adjudicates. Research was unable to determine the numbers of inspections or child labor violations found during the reporting period. In the past, inspectors have indicated that they lack adequate finances to conduct their work, including for traveling outside of urban areas.(47) It is not clear whether MOSAL and other national government entities made efforts to enforce child labor laws during the reporting period.

The Technical Committee on Combating Child Trafficking, comprised of the Higher Council of Motherhood and Childhood, relevant ministries, the UN, and local NGOs, coordinates efforts to combat child trafficking and smuggling. (25)

The Ministry of Human Rights, MOJ, the Ministry of Legal Affairs, Parliament, and the Social Fund for Development (SFD) all have supporting roles in combating child trafficking.(25) However, nearly all ministries have had their funding severely curtailed in order to fund attacks against tribal insurgencies, which has hindered the Government's efforts to combat child trafficking.(25, 46, 48)

Research found no information on the number of arrests, investigations, and prosecutions for offenses related to the criminal worst forms of child labor, including trafficking.

Despite legislation that stipulates army recruits must be age 18, both government and tribal forces have systematically violated the law.(26, 49) Government forces have reportedly turned a blind eye to the falsification of child recruits' ages on formal documentation.(12, 50) Research has not identified any instances of arrests or prosecutions for use of children in armed conflict.

Government Policies on the Worst Forms of Child Labor

In 2005, the National Policy and Program Framework for the Eradication of Child Labor and Elimination of Its Worst Forms was developed by MOSAL, ILO-IPEC and the HCMC.(39) Although the Government has this comprehensive child labor policy, its implementation has been delayed by more than 7 years due to a lack of funds and poor coordination.(39)

A National Strategy for Addressing Trafficking in Persons was ratified by the Council of Ministers in 2009; research did not reveal any information on its implementation.(25)

Co-led by MOSAL and UNICEF, the Child Protection Sub-Cluster (CPSC) addresses the impacts of the internal strife between government forces and tribal combatants on Yemen's children. (51) The primary responsibilities of the CPSC are to report on child rights violations, assess risks and trends faced by children in the crisis, build capacity among civil society organizations responding to children's needs, and coordinate child protection working groups in all conflict-affected areas. (51) Reports indicate that the Government acknowledges the use of child soldiers and claims it is committed to addressing the problem. (21) However, there is no information on the current status of CPSC efforts, and no evidence of other government policies to address the issue of children involved in armed conflict.

Social Programs to Eliminate or Prevent the Worst Forms of Child Labor

The Government's Central Statistical Office collaborated with ILO-IPEC, UNICEF, and SFD on a child labor survey, and the Government released the results of the survey in November 2012.(46, 52)

Because of political upheaval during the first half of the reporting period, it is unclear whether the Government, in collaboration with UNICEF and NGOs, continued to operate two reception centers in Sana'a and Haradh for the rehabilitation of child labor trafficking victims.(28) Efforts to combat trafficking in persons in Yemen are hampered by lack

Yemen

of government funding.(21) Other than this effort to assist trafficking victims, research did not identify any social programs to eliminate or prevent the worst forms of child labor.

In an effort to assess child vulnerability trends in response to the crisis, in June 2011, the Ministry of Education partnered with UNICEF to launch a social protection monitoring system that routinely collects household data.(53) Members of the CPSC, including the MOSAL, were designing a plan to send out-of-school children back to school while assuring their protection in 2011. At the midpoint of the reporting period, 857 children from conflict-affected schools were enrolled in "catch-up" lessons in Taiz, and by the end of the reporting period, 24 of 35 schools in Aden had been restored and reopened.(53-55) Despite these efforts, programs to get out-of-school children into temporary learning facilities or their newly rehabilitated schools are lacking. Furthermore, the Government does not appear to have any disarmament, demobilization, and reintegration programs for children affected by armed conflict.

The SFD works with various ministries to achieve poverty reduction through economic and social development in Yemen. (56) Special needs groups, including child laborers and street children, are targeted under the SFD for social protection and education programs in partnership with the Ministry of Education, MOSAL, and the Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation. (57) The SFD has built the capacity of the government and NGOs to implement programs such as improving centers for street children and

developing safe child health and educational services.(57) Phase IV of the SFD, which runs through 2015, has received significant funding (\$153 million) from the United Kingdom's Department for International Development (DFID).(58)

The Government's Social Welfare Fund (SWF) cash transfer program, created to shield low-income households from price and income shocks, currently reaches almost 1 million poor and vulnerable Yemeni households.(59) Among other services, the SWF provides beneficiaries with vocational skills and economic opportunities, including small and micro-enterprise development, in order to eventually graduate from the cash transfer program.(59) DFID provided support of up to \$2.3 million in direct cash transfers for 10,000 chronically poor and food-insecure households in 2011.(60) Due to the security situation, DFID scaled down its operation in Yemen during the first half of the reporting period but increased the targeted number of recipients for the 2012-2013 period.(61, 62)

In the past, the Ministry of Youth has collaborated on Middle East Partnership Initiative projects that offer business training for high school youth, which may encourage decent work for youth and reduce their vulnerability to worst forms of child labor. One such project targets youth in Sana'a and Aden for business training, internships, and innovative challenges. (63, 64) Research did not identify whether this collaboration continued during the reporting period, and the issue of whether these social protection programs have an impact on child labor does not appear to have been addressed.

Based on the reporting above, the following actions would advance the elimination of the worst forms of child labor in Yemen:

Area	Suggested Actions	Year(s) Action Recommended
Laws and Regulations	Amend Ministerial Decree No. 56, Labor Law No. 5, and Law No. 45 on the Rights of the Child (Child Rights Law) to provide coherence and consistency in the law and to comply with international standards.	2009, 2010, 2011, 2012
Coordination and Enforcement	Ensure there is sufficient funding for inspections to be carried out in nonurban areas and that inspections are targeted in the sectors where the worst forms of child labor are prevalent.	2009, 2010, 2011, 2012
	Record and make public the numbers of inspections, investigations, arrests, and prosecutions for child labor and trafficking-related offenses.	2010, 2011, 2012
Policies	Discontinue the use of children in armed conflict and institute criminal penalties for violations of the law.	2009, 2010, 2011, 2012

Area	Suggested Actions	Year(s) Action Recommended
Policies	Reevaluate and implement the National Policy and Program Framework for the Eradication of Child Labor and Elimination of Its Worst Forms.	2009, 2010, 2011, 2012
	Make public information on the implementation of the National Strategy for Addressing Trafficking in Persons.	2011, 2012
Social Programs	Implement a disarmament, demobilization, and rehabilitation program for children recruited into armed conflict.	2011, 2012
	Increase funding to return vulnerable out-of-school youth to temporary or full-time learning centers.	2011, 2012
	Evaluate social protection programs to determine whether they have had an impact on reducing child labor, particularly in the agriculture and fishing sectors.	2011, 2012

REFERENCES

- UNESCO Institute for Statistics. Gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary.
 Total; accessed February 4, 2013; http://www.uis.unesco.org/pages/default.
 aspx?SPSLanguage=EN. Data provided is the gross intake ratio to the last grade
 of primary school. This measure is a proxy measure for primary completion.
 For more information, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics:
 Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- 2. UCW. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. February 5, 2013. Reliable statistical data on the worst forms of child labor are especially difficult to collect given the often hidden or illegal nature of the worst forms. As a result, statistics on children's work in general are reported in this chart, which may or may not include the worst forms of child labor. For more information on sources used, the definition of working children and other indicators used in this report, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- Integrated Regional Information Networks. "Yemen: Child Soliders Used by Both Sides in Northern Conflict." IRINnews.org [online] December 10, 2009 [cited February 5, 2013]; www.crin.org/resources/infoDetail.asp?ID=21420&flag=news.
- United Press International Inc. "HRW: Child Soliders in Yemen." upi.com [online] April 15, 2011 [cited March 8, 2013]; http://www.upi.com/Top_News/ Special/2011/04/15/HRW-Child-soldiers-in-Yemen/UPI-47071302890484/.
- Alaug, AK. ACCESS-Plus Yemen Mid-term Evaluation. Mid-Term Evaluation. Sana'a; 2011.
- Abdulwahid Al-Thabet, Kunera Moore. Child Labor in the Fishing Sector in Yemen. Sana'a; January 2011.
- Rinehart, R. Children and Youth Working on Small Family Farms in Yemen Sana'a; September 10, 2011.
- ILO. Working Children in the Republic of Yemen: The Results of the 2010 National Child Labour Survey. Geneva; November 2012. http://www.ilo.org/ipecinfo/ product/download.do?type=document&id=21355.
- Integrated Regional Information Networks. "Yemen: Political Upheaval Likely to Increase Child Labour." IRINnews.org [online] October 6, 2011 [cited February 5, 2013]; http://www.irinnews.org/report.aspx?reportid=93901.
- UN General Assembly Security Council. Children and armed conflict: Report of the Secretary General. Geneva; May 15, 2013. http://daccess-ods.un.org/ TMP/8129942.41714478.html.
- Human Rights Watch. "Yemen: Stop Using Children in Armed Forces." hrw.org [online] April 14, 2011 [cited January 13, 2013]; www.hrw.org/news/2011/04/14/yemen-stop-using-children-armed-forces.

- Shakdam, C. "Child Soldiers in Yemen." foreignpolicyblogs.com [online] August 8, 2011 [cited January 13, 2013]; http://foreignpolicyblogs.com/2011/08/08/ child-soldiers-in-yemen/.
- Human Rights Watch. All Quiet on the Northern Front? Uninvestigated Laws of War Violations in Yemen's War with Huthi Rebels. New York City; April 7, 2010. http:// www.hrw.org/reports/2010/04/07/all-quiet-northern-front-0.
- United Nations Security Council. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General. Reporting; April 23, 2011. http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/ pdfid/4dda382b2.pdf.
- 15. UN official. reporting, January-February 2012.
- 16. UN official. reporting, July-August 2012.
- 17. UN official. reporting, May-June 2012.
- 18. UN official. reporting, November-December 2012.
- 19. UN official. reporting, March-April 2012.
- BBC. "Yemeni Agency Accuses Rebels of Using Children as Human Shields." [online] September 7, 2009 [cited October 28, 2012]; Lexis Nexis.
- 21. U.S. Embassy-Sana'a. reporting, April 3, 2012.
- Al-Duqaimi, A. "Child Labor in Yemen: Lost Childhood." Saba: Yemen News Agency, Sana'a, July 11, 2010; . www.sabanews.net/en/pring219408.htm.
- Fares, A. "More than 500 Thousand Children Working in the Streets." YObserver. com [online] December 20, 2010 [cited October 28, 2012]; http://www. yobserver.com/reports/10020400.html.
- Children's Parliament. First Report by the Children's Parliament on the Conditions of Children in Yemen. Sanaa; 2008.
- 25. U.S. Embassy-Sanaa. reporting, February 15, 2010.
- Save the Children Sweden. A Review of the Implementation of the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child: Country Profile of Yemen. Review. Beirut; August 2011. http://www.ibcr.org/editor/assets/Yemen%20Country%20Profile.pdf.
- 27. Hu, H. "Whether Lured in, Kidnapped or Sold by Their Families, Modern Slavery Represents a Big, Old Problem in a New, Smaller World." *Diverse: Issues in Higher Education*, (2011); http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=a9h&AN=60613617&site=ehost-live&scope=site.
- U.S. Department of State. "Yemen," in *Trafficking in Persons Report-2012*. Washington, DC; June 19, 2012; http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/192598.pdf.
- Tamimi, I. "Saudi Sheikhs Obsession with Sex Fatwas." middle-east-online. com [online] July 25, 2010 [cited April 9, 2013]; www.middle-east-online.com/english/?id=40187.

Yemen

- UNESCO. Education for All Global Monitoring Report 2012: Youth and skills: Putting education to work. Paris; October 16, 2012. http://www.unesco.org/new/en/education/themes/leading-the-international-agenda/efareport/reports/2012-skills/.
- UNESCO. Education for All Regional Fact Sheet: Education in the Arab States. Paris; January 2013. Report No. 2012/ED/EFA/MRT/PP/05. http://unesdoc.unesco.org/images/0021/002191/219170e.pdf.
- Abdul Alim, Kamel Ben Abdallah, Solofo Ramaroson, Maman Sidikou, Lieke Van de Wiel. Accelerating Girl's Education in Yemen: Rethinking Policies in Teachers' Recruitment and School Distribution. New York, UNICEF; February 2007. http:// www.unicef.org/videoaudio/PDFs/Accelerating_Girls_Education_in_Yemen.pdf.
- World Bank. Education: Improving Access and Quality of Education in Yemen, World Bank, [online] [cited February 5, 2013]; http://www.worldbank.org/ projects.
- Human Rights Watch. "How Come You Allow Little Girls to Get Married?" Child Marriage in Yemen; December 2011. http://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/ reports/yemen1211ForUpload_0.pdf.
- U.S. Department of State. "Yemen," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2012. Washington, DC; April 19, 2013; http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/ humanrightsreport/index.htm#wrapper.
- CHF International. Civil Unrest in Yemen and Impact on ACCESS-Plus. Status Report. Sana'a; June 29, 2011.
- Clements, AJ. Yemen: Fragile lives in hungry times. Briefing Paper. Oxford; September 19, 2011. http://www.oxfam.org/sites/www.oxfam.org/files/bp152-yemen-fragile-lives-hungry-times-190911-en.pdf.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Yemen (ratification: 2000) Submitted: 2010; accessed February 5, 2013; https://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/iloquert.htm.
- Roberta Contin, D. Engel, Kunera Moore, Hussein Ogleh. CHF International Yemen ACCESS- Plus Baseline Report. Baseline Survey. Sana'a; 2009.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request Concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Yemen (ratification: 2000) Submitted: 2008; accessed February 5, 2013; https://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/iloquert.htm.
- Government of Yemen. Labour Code Act No. 5 enacted 1995. http://www.ilo.org/ dyn/natlex/docs/WEBTEXT/44043/65001/E95YEM01.htm.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Yemen (ratification: 2000) Submitted: 2010; accessed February 5, 2013; https://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/iloquery.htm.
- Child Soldiers International. Louder Than Words: An agenda for action to end state use of child soldiers. London; September 2012. http://www.child-soldiers.org/ global_report_reader.php?id=562.
- 44. UNESCO. Beyond 20/20 Web Data System: Table 1: Education Systems. http://stats.uis.unesco.org/unesco/TableViewer/tableView.aspx?ReportId=163.
- CHF International. Alternatives to Combat Child Labor through Education and Sustainable Services ACCESS-Plus Yemen. Technical Progress Report. Sana'a; March 31, 2009.
- CHF International. Alternatives to Combat Child Labor through Education and Sustainable Services ACCESS-Plus Yemen Final Report. Sana'a; December 28, 2011.

- 47. U.S. Embassy-Sana'a. reporting, February 27, 2011.
- CHF International. Alternatives to Combat Child Labor through Education and Sustainable Services ACCESS-Plus Yemen. Technical Progress Report 6. Sana'a; October 2011.
- International Regional Information Networks. "Yemen: Conflict Generating More Child Soldiers." IRINnews.org [online] July 20, 2011 [cited February 5, 2013]; http://www.irinnews.org/report.aspx?ReportId=93281.
- Onassis, C. "Child soldiers in Yemen Bear the Cost of Conflict." masress.com [online] February 15, 2012 [cited March 8, 2013]; http://www.masress.com/en/bikyamasr/57252.
- Child Protection Sub-cluster. Child Protection Sub-cluster Terms of Reference. Sana'a, ; 2009. www.ochaonline.un.org/OchaLinkClick. aspx?link=ocha&docId=1171320.
- ILO-IPEC. Working Children in the Republic of Yemen: The results of the 2010 National Child Labour Survey. Survey. Geneva; January 15, 2013. http://www.ilo. org/ipec/Informationresources/WCMS_205232/lang--en/index.htm.
- UNICEF. UNICEF Yemen- Bi-Weekly Situation Report. Bi-Weekly Situation Report. Sana'a; January 7, 2012. http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Full%20Report_440.pdf.
- UNICEF. Reporting Period June 2012. Bi-Weekly Situation Report. Sana'a; July 15, 2012. http://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/unicef-yemen-situation-report-reporting-period-june-2012.
- UNICEF. UNICEF Yemen Situation Report- Reporting Period: December 2012.
 Situation Report. Sana'a; January 7, 2013. http://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/unicef-yemen-situation-report-reporting-period-december-2012.
- Social Fund for Development Yemen. Social Fund for Development: Background and Objectives, Social Fund for Development Yemen [online] [cited February 6, 2013]; http://www.sfd-yemen.org/SFD_SITE/about_SFD.php.
- Social Fund for Development Yemen. Social Fund for Development: Special Needs Groups, Social Fund for Development Yemen [online] [cited February 6, 2013]; http://sfd-yemen.org/SFD_SITE/unit/Special-Needs_Groups.php.
- DFID. Social Development Plan Phase 4, DFID, [online] [cited February 6, 2013]; http://projects.dfid.gov.uk/Default.aspx.
- World Bank. Yemen: \$10 Million Grant to Support the Social Welfare Fund. Press Release. Washington, DC; June 17, 2010. Report No. 2010/491/MENA. http://www.worldbank.org/projects.
- DFID. Project Summary: Social Welfare Fund Cash Transfers. Project Summary London; 2011. http://projects.dfid.gov.uk/IATI/document/2996618.
- DFID. Yemen: Overview, DFID, [online] [cited February 6, 2013]; http://www.dfid.gov.uk/Where-we-work/Middle-East--North-Africa/Yemen/.
- Department for International Development-Yemen. Operational Plan 2012-2015, DFID, [cited https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/ attachment_data/file/67341/yemen-2012.pdf.
- Yemen Observer Staff. "Relief International Commences MEPI Activities in Yemen "Yemen Observer, Sana'a, October 30, 2011. www.yobserver.com/reports/ printer-10021573.html.
- Middle East Partnership Initiative. MEPI in Yemen, [cited June 27, 2013]; http://mepi.state.gov/where-we-work2/yemen.html.